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STATE OF NEBRASKA
Thatcher Lamm )
4039 Sandalwood Drive )
Grand Island, NE 68803-1356 ) N.P.P.C. Case No. 10-12
)
)
)
Petitioner, )
)
VS. )
) Findings Of Fact, Conclusions
Roger Breed, Ed.D. ) Of Law, And Recommendation
Commissioner of Education ) of the Commission. , .
301 Centennial Mall South - 6" Floor ) D( gu/
P.O. Box 94933 ) FILED
Lincoln, NE 68509-4933, )
) DEC 29 2010
Respondent. ) NEBRASKA DEPARTMENT
OF EDUCATION

I. STATEMENT OF THE CASE —

This case commenced before the Professional Practices Commission, hereinafter
referred to as the “Commission,” with the filing of a Petition for Reinstatement on November 12,
2010, by Thatcher Lamm, hereinafter referred to as the “Petitioner.” The Petition was filed
against Roger Breed, Commissioner of Education, Department of Education, State of Nebraska,
hereinafter referred to as the “Commissioner.”

The Petition alleges that the Petitioner’s two Nebraska public schools certificates
numbered XXX-XX-2152, were revoked by the State Board of Education on the 4™ day of
November, 2005 for a period of five years. The Petitioner further alleges that he has been
employed at a number of different companies (see Exhibit A of the Petition) during the time of
revocation. The Petitioner further alleges that he has fully complied with the Order of
Revocation, that he will not in the future engage in any practice which is listed in the statutes or
regulations as grounds for revocation or suspension of a certificate, and that he is familiar with
the Criteria of Professional Practices adopted pursuant to Neb. Rev. Stat. Section 79-868(2)
(Reissue 2003).

On November 22, 2010, the Commissioner, through his General Counsel, filed an
Answer to said Petition, admitting the revocation of the Petitioner’s certificates and attaching a
copy of the Final Order of Revocation to the Answer. He asked that the Commission hold a



[image: image3.jpg]public hearing on the Petition and make an appropriate recommendation to the State Board of
Education as is warranted by the evidence.

On or about November 23, 2010, Kathi Vontz, Clerk of the Commission, filed a Notice
of Hearing which was sent to the Petitioner and the Petitioner’s attorney, by U.S. Mail, postage
prepaid and delivered by hand a copy of the same to the Commissioner’s General Counsel. The
Notice of Hearing advised that a public hearing on the Petition and Answer would be held on the
bk day of December, 2010, commencing at approximately 9:15 a.m., in the State Board
Hearing Room, 6th Floor, Nebraska State Office Building, 301 Centennial Mall South, Lincoln,
Nebraska. The Notice further advised that the hearing would be held before a designated hearing
committee of the Commission, with Samuel Van Pelt serving as legal counsel to advise the Chair
in the performance of her duties.

The Petition and Answer came on for hearing at approximately 9:15 a.m. at the above
time and place before a Hearing Panel of the Commission consisting of Commission Members
Susan J. Anglemyer, Robert Beck, Susan Johnson, Jodi Kupper, Brian Maher, Cindy Serfass,
Karen Shelton, Lana Sides, Jane Stavem and Lynn Strack. Commissioner Anglemyer served as
Chairperson. The proceedings were reported by Wendy Cutting of General Reporting Services,
Lincoln, Nebraska. The Petitioner appeared in person with counsel, Rick Wade. The
Commissioner appeared by his General Counsel, Brian L. Halstead. Testimony and exhibits
were received in evidence. Thereafter, the Petitioner’s counsel and the Commissioner’s General
Counsel made their closing arguments.

Thereupon, the Commission adjourned and deliberated based on the record before it, and
makes the following Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law, and Recommendation to the State
Board of Education:

1I. FINDINGS OF FACT

1. The Petitioner, previously held two Nebraska public schools teaching certificates: the
first being a standard teaching certificate, endorsed in Art K-12, with an expiration date of
August 31, 2005; the second being a standard administrative certificate, endorsed as Principal 7-
12 and in Art K-12 with an expiration date of August 31, 2006, numbered XXX-XX-2152.

2. From the date of revocation until the date of the hearing, the Petitioner has not violated
any laws, and has been gainfully employed or has been seeking employment.

3. The Petitioner has met the requirements of Neb. Rev. Stat., Section 79-1282
(Supp.1996) and Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 21, for the issuance of
teaching certificates, all as required by Neb. Rev. Stat. Section 79-869 (Supp.1996). The
Petitioner understands those requirements and has stated that he will not violate nor fail to
comply with any of the same if he is issued a new teaching certificate.
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1. The Commission has jurisdiction in this case and all proceedings have been in
accordance with applicable Constitutional, Statutory, and Regulatory Requirements.

2. The Petitioner has proven by a preponderance of the evidence that he has met all the
requirements of Neb. Rev. Stat. Section79-806 through 79-815 (Reissue 2003), and Title 92,
Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 21, for the issuance of a Nebraska teaching certificate,
all as required by Neb. Rev. Stat. 79-869 (Reissue 2003).

3. The Petitioner has further proven by a preponderance of the evidence that he should
be allowed to apply to the State Department of Education for the issuance of a new teaching
certificate.

IV. RECOMMENDATION

Therefore, the Commission respectfully recommends to the State Board of Education that
Thatcher Lamm has met all of the statutory and regulatory requirements for the issuance of a
Nebraska public schools teaching certificate, and that he accordingly be allowed to apply for the
same before the Commissioner of Education, State of Nebraska.

Dated this Ajﬂ o day of Z&(// -yA_ZOIO.
O

. 7 /
Xl 77 /é’//;ﬂ/é--/,-- -
Susan Anglemyg‘réhairpeéon
Hearing Comntiittee

Nebraska Professional Practices Commission
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I hereby certify that a true and correct copy of the foregoing Findings of Fact,
Conclusions of Law, and Recommendation of the Commission was served upon Petitioner,
Thatcher Lamm, and Rick Wade, counsel for the Petitioner, by U.S. Mail, postage prepaid. It
was also hand delivered to Bpian Halstead, General Counsel for the Commissioner, on this

day of L, Zwro , atthe following addresses.

Thatcher Lamm Brian L. Halstead
Petitioner Attorney for Respondent
4039 Sandalwood Drive 301 Centennial Mall South
Grand Island, NE 68803-1356 Lincoln, NE 68528

Rick Wade

Counsel for Petitioner
605 South 14" Street
Suite 220

Lincoln, NE 68508

Kathi Vontz
Clerk of the Commission
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ORIGINAL

BEFORE THE NEBRASKA PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES COMMISSION
STATE OF NEBRASKA

IN THE MATTER OF THE

REINSTATEMENT OF Case No. 10-12

TRANSCRIPT
THATCHER LAMM

4039 Sandalwood Drive

Grand Island, NE 68803-1356

VOLUME I of I
(Pages 1 through 41)
EXHIBITS 1-4

Nebraska State Office Building
301 Centennial Mall South
Department of Education Board Room
Sixth Floor
Lincoln, NE
Convened, pursuant to notice, at 9:10 a.m., on
December 11, 2010,
BEFORE:

THE HONORABLE SAMUEL VAN PELT, Hearing Officer.
COMMISSION MEMBERS PRESENT:

BRIAN MAHER, Chairperson; SUSAN ANGLEMEYER,
Presiding; ROBERT BECK; SUSAN JOHNSON; JODI KUPPER; CINDY
SERFASS; KAREN SHELTON; LANA SIDES; JANE STAVEM, and LYNN
STRACK.

OTHERS PRESENT:

KATHI VONTZ, Clerk of the Commission

GENERAL REPORTING SERVICE (402) 477-8425
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APPEARAMANCES

For the Commissioner:

For the Petitioner:

Brian L. Halstead, #18077
General Counsel
Department of Education
301 Centennial Mall South
Sixth Floor

Lincoln, NE 68509

Rick G. Wade, #17820
Attorney at Law

605 South 14" Street
Lincoln, NE 68508
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WITNESSES: Direct Cross

Redirect Recross

FOR THE PETITIONER:

Thatcher Lamm 8 22

EXHIBITS: Marked Offered Ruled On Found

1 Pleadings (12 pages) L) 6

2 Title 92, Nebraska 5 6
Administrative Code,
Chapter 27 (16 pages)

3 Title 95, Nebraska 5 6
Administrative Code,
Chapter 2 (11 pages)

4 Letter from Jerry 5 7
Shears (1 page)

Appearances

Reporter's Certificate

Closing Argument by Mr. Wade
Closing Argument by Mr. Halstead
Motion

Decision

7

9

38

38

40

41

Appendix

Appendix

Appendix

Appendix
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REPORTER'S CERTIFICATE:
State of Nebraska )
) sSs.

County of Lancaster )

I, WENDY C. CUTTING, reporter for GENERAL
REPORTING SERVICE, and a Notary Public duly commissioned,
gqualified and acting under a general notarial commission
within and for the State of Nebraska, certify that I
reported the proceedings in this matter; that the witness
in this proceeding personally appeared before me and was
sworn by me to testify the truth, the whole truth, and
nothing but the truth; that the transcript of testimony is a
true and accurate and complete extension of the recording
made of those proceedings; that the transcript consists of:

Volume I, pages 1 through 41, and Exhibits 1
through 4; and further that the disposition of the
exhibits is referenced in the index hereto.

IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand

at Lincoln, Nebraska, this ,5%2 day of December, 2010.

1 ﬁ f
GENERAL NOTARY - State of Nebraska . J -
wawvc.qgme ( ,é/u@_ C? . ,ﬂ,g_,(z;ﬁ.ﬂ‘ 2
~ My Comm, Exp. Nov. 10, 2014 Notary P'J;Lblic (/
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PROCEEDINGS:

(Exhibits 1 through 4 were marked for
identification.)

CHAIRPERSON STRACK: Ladies and gentlemen, I am
Susan Anglemeyer, chairperson of the hearing panel of the
Nebraska Professional Practices Commission. I convene this
hearing at 9:10 a.m. for the purpose of receiving evidence
on a petition filed by Thatcher Lamm, Petitioner, against
Roger D. Breed, Commissioner of Education, Respondent, Case
No. 10-12.

The other members of the hearing committee are
Robert Beck, Susan Johnson, Jodi Kupper, Joanne Lehman,
Brian Maher, Cindy Serfass, Karen Shelton, Lana Sides, Jane
Stavem, and Lynn Strack.

The Commission's attorney is Samuel Van Pelt. His
purpose is to advise the hearing panel, chairperson, and the
Commission on the performance of our duties under the
Commission's rule and regulations.

The court reporter is Wendy Cutting. Her purpose
is to record the testimony of the witnesses and mark the
exhibits.

The Clerk of the Commission is Kathi Vontz. Her
purpose 1s administrative.

This case arises from a request by the State Board

of Education that the Commission hear this matter pursuant
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to Sections 79-859 through 79-871 of the Nebraska statutes
and the rules and regulations thereunder.

At this time, I ask the attorneys to enter their
appearance.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Wade, you go first.

MR. WADE: My name is Rick Wade. My address is
605 South 14™. 1I'm a lawyer with the law firm of McGuire &
Norby. Our full address is 605 South 14%, Tincoln,
Nebraska 68508. And I represent the petitioner.

MR. HALSTEAD: Brian Halstead, 301 Centennial Mall
South, Sixth Floor, Lincoln, Nebraska 68509, on behalf of
the Commissioner of Education.

CHAIRPERSON ANGLEMEYER: At this time, if there
are no objections, I will enter into the record the
pleadings which are marked as Exhibit 1; the standards of
ethics and competency, which is 92 Nebraska Administrative
Code, Chapter 27, and is marked as Exhibit 2; and the
Regulations Concerning Teacher and Administrative
Certification Reinstatement, which is 95, Nebraska
Administrative Code, Chapter 2, and is marked as Exhibit 3.
Are there any objections?

THE HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Wade?

MR. WADE: I have no objections.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Halstead?

MR. HALSTEAD: I have no objection.
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received.

See Index.

CHAIRPERSON ANGLEMEYER: Exhibits 1, 2, and 3 are

(Exhibits 1 through 3 were received in evidence.

)

At this time, the hearing committee's attorney

will conduct the hearing.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Wade, you may proceed

with any additional evidence that you have.

Exhibit 4.

approach,

MR. WADE: Your Honor, I would like to offer

I believe Mr. Halstead has a copy of it. May I
please?
THE HEARING OFFICER: You may.

MR. HALSTEAD: I have no objections to Exhibit No.

4, Your Honor.

everybody?

THE HEARING OFFICER: Are these copies for
Why don't you go ahead and pass those out?

Mr. Halstead, do you have any objection to Exhibit

MR. HALSTEAD: None, Your Honor.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Exhibit 4 will be received.
(Exhibit 4 was received in evidence. See Index.)
You may proceed with your evidence, Mr. Wade.

MR. WADE: Your Honor, I would like to call the

petitioner, Thatcher Lamm, to the stand.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Why don't we have him stay
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right where he is, since he's closer to the court reporter,
but I'd ask that the court reporter administer the oath.

THE REPORTER: Will you raise your right hand,
please? Do you solemnly swear or affirm the testimony
you're about to give will be the truth, the whole truth, and
nothing but the truth?

MR. LAMM: Yes, I do.

THATCHER LAMM

Called as a witness on his own behalf, having been
first duly sworn, testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. WADE:

Q Would you please state your full name and spell
your name for the court reporter?

A My name is Thatcher, T-h-a-t-c-h-e-r, my last name
is Lamm, L-a-m, as in Mary - and another m, as in Mary.

Q And, Mr. Lamm, you're the petitioner in this

particular matter, is that correct?

A That's correct, sir.
Q What 1s your present address?
A It is 4039 Sandalwood Drive, Grand Island,

Nebraska 68803.
Q How long have you been at that particular address?
A Since 2008.

o] And with whom do you live there? Is that your
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Thatcher Lamm -- direct 9

personal residence?
A I actually reside with my parents at this time.
Q Have you ever lived with any person other than

your parents since you began your teaching career in 199372

A No, sir.

Q Where were you born, Mr. Lamm?

A I was born in West Point, Nebraska.

Q And I should also ask you, your parents are here
today.

A Yes, that's them right back there.

Q And a little background for the Commission, if I

could, where did you go to school? First of all, beginning
in your elementary education.

A Okay, I attended elementary school at Emerson
Elementary at Alliance, Nebraska. I then attended Alliance
Middle School, also in Alliance, Nebraska, and I graduated

from high school at Alliance High School, Alliance,

Nebraska. So all of my K-12 schooling was 1in Alliance,
Nebraska.
Q And then, of course, you continued your education.

Where was your post-high school education?

A I started off my college career for my bachelor's
degree at Kearney State College, which is now, of course,
the University of Nebraska at Kearney. And I transferred to

Chadron State College and that is where I received my
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Thatcher Lamm -- direct 10

bachelor of science degree in 1993.

Q When did you decide that you would like
to -- prefer to become a teacher?

A It was probably sometime when I was in high
school.

Q Why did you decide that you wanted to actually
devote your life to teaching and become a teacher?

A I've always had a deep admiration for educators.
My mother was a third grade teacher for many, many years in
Alliance. I also admired my high school art teacher. He
had a big influence on me. So those were some of the -- a
lot of teachers I had along the way influenced me and they
always impressed me as decent people. They taught me a lot
about life and subject matter as well, so that's always kind
of something that I aspired to be.

Q And then you decided to go into art. Is that
something that you had a personal interest in?

A That's correct. Yes, I've always been into
drawing, painting, those type of things. I've just -- when
my parents used to take me to basketball games when I was
younger, I used to look at the pictures of the different
schools that were in the conference as Alliance, and I used
to sketch those instead of watching the basketball game, so
it kind of got me a good exposure to sports and art at an

early age, but, yes, I've always been very interested in art
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Thatcher Lamm —-- direct 11

and I've always wanted to work with young people as well.
Q Okay, so just a little bit about, do you still do

some artwork?

A Yes, I do.

Q Drawing, that sort of thing?

A Yes, sir. I do a lot of pencil portraits.

0 Now, pencil portraits, that would be of friends,

other people that might be interested in having you do a
pencil portrait for them?

A Sure, I've done that before, yes.

Q And do you give those to the people that ask you
for them?

A I have done that, yes, sir.

Q So, during this period of time that you have not
been teaching, you've been providing other kind of services

like drawings, things like that to other people --

A Sure.

Q —-— if they request?

A Sure.

Q Okay. And, let's see, I was trying to see where

we are here. When did you graduate from undergraduate
school? Did you say 1993?

A That's correct. May of 1993.

Q And you received what degree at that time?

A A bachelor of science in K through 12 art
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Thatcher Lamm —-- direct 12

education.

Q And did you continue your education past the
initial undergraduate work?

A Yes, sir. I have a master of science in
educational administration and supervision. That's for
grades 7 through 12, from the University of Nebraska at
Omaha, and I received that in 1999.

Q Mr. Lamm, we are here today to find out and share
a little bit about your activities as far as your -- as

you've already been describing, but I also think it's very

important. Have you ever been convicted of a crime?
A No, sir.
Q Have you ever received a traffic ticket?
A No, sir.
0 Have you ever been charged with a crime?
A No, sir.

Q Are you presently employed?

A Yes, sir.

Q And where are you presently employed?

A I work at a Walmart in Grand Island, Nebraska.
I'm a sales associate. I work predominantly in the grocery

area and I have worked there for over a year and eight

months now.
Q And at that job, have you -- do you believe you've

been appreciated and do you believe your work has been good
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Thatcher Lamm -- direct 13

in some way so as to actually receive some commendation?

A I believe so. I was recently named an associate
of the month, and I took that as a pretty good honor. I
mean, I feel I've made some good contributions there and I
feel my bosses and co-workers have appreciated that as well.
And --

Q Who is your boss?

A Mr. Jerry Shears is one of my assistant managers
over my area. And if you'll notice the document in
evidence, which is a reference letter from Mr. Jerry Shears.

Q Okay, that's what I was going to ask you. I'm
going to ask you to take a look at what was marked as

Exhibit No. 4. It is signed by Mr. Jerry Shears, is that

coErect ?
A That's correct, sir.
Q And that individual is, in fact, your supervisor?
A Yes, he is.
Q And he has provided this in support of your

request for your certificate to be reinstated, is that
COLEEecE?
A That's correct.
MR. WADE: I think Exhibit 4 has already been
offered and received.
THE HEARING OFFICER: Yes, it has been.

Q (By Mr. Wade) Now, that's also a part of the
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Thatcher Lamm -- direct 14

period of time that you did not have your certificate. Are
there other activities that you engaged in? First of all,
we talked a little bit about your present job, but were
there other activities within the community or other
pursuits or contributions that you might have made or that
you have made, and, if so, go ahead and tell about them.

A Sure. In 2007, I participated in the American
Cancer Society's Relay for Life. I participated in the
fundraising phase of it and also in the actual event itself
where you walk around the track.

Q And have you been involved in church-related
activities, as well?

A Not so much recently like during my time of my
revocation period, but years past I have been.

Q So that has been a part of your activities, church
activities were and have been a part, you just haven't been
doing that as much recently?

A That's correct, yes. And my father was a Lutheran
minister for over 20 years, so I was pretty much raised in
the church. And then he went on to become an attorney later
in life, so I've been exposed to a lot of different things
like that, yes, sir.

Q And do you belong to any international
fraternities of any sort?

A From 2001 to 2005, yes, sir, I was a member of the
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Thatcher Lamm -- direct 15

Phi Delta Kappa International Education Fraternity.

Q And in 2005, your certificate was revoked for a
period of five years, 1s that correct?

A That 1s correct, sir.

Q Therefore, as of November 4%, I believe, of this
year, the period of revocation has now passed and you've
satisfied that requirement and that disciplinary portion of
the revocation, is that correct?

A That's correct, sir.

Q And it is why you have, in fact, filed or asked to
have filed this petition for reinstatement of your

certificate, is that correct?

A Yes, sir.
Q Now, just getting back a little bit, because I
think it's been attached -- well, I know it's been attached

to the petition. And what's of importance is what you've
been doing for the last several years as far as employment
history. Can you describe the nature of employment history
during the revocation period?

A Yes, sir. I have held several Jjobs during my
revocation period, and the reason I've held a number of jobs
is because none of them have really satisfied me in terms of
my intellectual interests and also my desire to make a
positive impact, especially on young people. That's why I

really would like to get my certificate back and work in the
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Thatcher Lamm —-- direct 16

education field again, because that's -- working with young
people and teaching art is what I'm really passionate about.
It's what I'd like to get back into. And it's been a tough,
you know, six-year stretch here. I was suspended from my
job in 2004, in September of 2004. So, to an extent, I've
been sitting out on the sidelines for six years, so to
speak, from the education field. It's something I really
miss and, you know, helping students set and reach goals 1is
something that I truly do miss and it was a -- when I was a
teacher, it was a job I was excited about. Every morning
when I woke up, I was excited to go to work. And really,
none of these jobs I've had in the interim during my
revocation period have satisfied me in the sense that I feel
like I'm doing something really, you know, productive for
society.

I mean, I'm proud of my work ethic and I'm proud
that I've had those different jobs. And, you know, I've
never filed for unemployment. I've never filed bankruptcy,
those type of things, so it isn't as if I'm a drain on
society, but it's just none of those jobs have actually
satisfied my inner need to help people.

Q So you moved from job to job to see, perhaps, if
something else might interest you and then --
A Yeah, you could say that.

Q And you've also taken classes during this period
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Thatcher Lamm —-- direct 17

of time, i1s that correct?

A That's correct, sir.

0 Now, do you intend to satisfy requirements made by
the Certification Office for the reissuance of your
certificate?

A I intend to meet all requirements that have been
explained to me by the certification office.

0 And you've alleged in your Petition for
Reinstatement -- or the allegation is in there, as you know,
that you've fully complied with the Order of Revocation. Do
you believe that's correct?

A To my knowledge, that is correct, sir.

Q You have alleged that you will not, in the future,

engage in any practice which would be grounds for suspension

or revocation of your certificate. Do you believe that's
COrregt?

A That is correct, sir.

Q You understand that the Order of Revocation that

was entered by the State Board of Education was because of a
personal relationship with a former student, a female
student, and although she was not your student, she was a
student at the school where you were a teacher, is that
GOXregt?

A That is correct.

0 And approximate time frame of that relationship
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Thatcher Lamm -- direct 18

was a short period of time in 20027
A 2001 and 2002, yes, sir.
Q Do you understand that that relationship was

improper and that you made a mistake?

A Yes, I do.

Q And you take full responsibility for that error in
judgment?

A Yes, I take full responsibility for that error in
judgment.

Q Do you think you've learned from that situation,

that unfortunate situation so as now to go back into the
teaching profession and maintain a professional relationship
with students at all times? You realize -- what I'm saying
is, you realized the importance of maintaining that
student/teacher relationship on a professional level?

A Yes, I understand you need to keep professional
distance. I've learned a lot from my error in judgment and
I can assure you it's not the type of thing that would ever
happen again.

Q You believe you've matured then greatly from --

A I believe I have. I've matured greatly in terms
of judgment. I view a lot of things differently. T view
careers differently. I view relationships differently. And
if I were given a chance to redeem myself in the education

field, I would definitely cherish it. ©Not that I'm ever the
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Thatcher Lamm -- direct 19

type of person who took things for granted, but I would
really be grateful and cherish a second opportunity as an
educator.

Q And you were employed as a full-time teacher for
over eight years?

A That's correct, sir, just over eight years.

Q And just for a little further background, where
did you teach and what did you teach at each location, if
you could?

A Okay. From 1993 to 1996, I was the 1lst grade
through 12% grade art teacher for the Deshler Public
Schools in Deshler, Nebraska. From 1999 to 2000, I was the
K through 12 art teacher at the Bloomfield Community Schools
in Bloomfield, Nebraska. And from 2000 to 2004, I was the
high school, which is grades 9 through 12, art teacher at
Alliance Public Schools. And I also coached athletics at
all three of those different school districts. And also,
when I was working on my master's degree from 1897 to 1999,
I substituted at several school districts in the Omaha area,
including the Millard Public Schools, Papillion Public
Schools, and so forth.

Q Now, as education, both as a teacher -- and I
believe your certificate was also as an administrator or had
that endorsement, is that the profession you wish to

continue, then? I know you've said that over and over
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again, but I want to make sure that it's absolutely clear to
the Commission members that this is a profession that you
want to dedicate your life to and that you want another
chance.

A Yes, sir, that's absolutely right. That's another
thing that these current jobs I've held the last few years
haven't satisfied is, they haven't satisfied my need to
utilize my education. I mean, having two degrees in a field
that I enjoy and not being able to use them is kind of a
frustrating experience and it's -- being an educator as an
art teacher or an administrator is definitely a goal for the
future and I really hope I get a chance to redeem myself in
that field.

Q And do you believe that your performance was good
at the job that you had as a teacher at the various
locations that you've explained?

A I believe so. From the comments I've heard from a
lot of students and former students, and parents of
students, I feel that they felt that I was a very good
influence on them or on their children, whichever the case
may be. I think I've opened a lot of doors for people and
I've helped them a lot, helped them achieve goals.

Q Do you believe you were a dedicated teacher that
made that positive impact on the lives of many students in

the state? I guess that's another way of saying what you've
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just said, is that correct?

A Absolutely. I think every district I've stopped
at, I've had a good influence and done some really good
things with students in helping them develop and grow as
people.

0 Do you believe you are professionally and
emotionally and psychologically ready to assume the position
of a positive role model again, and is that your goal to
have a positive impact on the lives of young people, many
more students?

A I absolutely do believe that. I know I still have
a lot to offer, and as I said, if I just get a second
chance, I know I will redeem myself, and I can help a lot
more young people develop and be a gocd influence for many
years to come, hopefully.

) And then you are asking the members of the
Commission to recommend to the State Board of Education to
allow you to resume your position in your chosen profession
of education and recommend reinstatement of your
certificates, is that correct?

A Yes, I am.

MR. WADE: No further evidence.
THE HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Halstead, you may
cross—examine the witness.

CROSS-EXAMINATION
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BY MR. HALSTEAD:

0 Mr. Lamm, you indicated in your testimony that you
learned from the revocation. Can you describe for us what
it is you learned?

A Yes, sir. That's a good question. I've learned,
as Mr. Wade kind of touched on, the professional distance
that you need to keep from students. I think you need to
help students develop, but you also need to keep that
professional distance, which is something I made a mistake
in that case with this previous case involved. And I think
I've matured greatly in terms of judgment and I would never
let that happen again.

Q You realize your revocation is always going to be

on your record.

A Yes, sir.

0 It's a public sanction, you're aware of that.

A Yes, sir, I am aware.

9, Okay, so let's -- hypothetically, let's presume

the State Board lets you apply for another certificate. You
get one and you're out there applying for jobs. If an
administrator asks you about your revocation, what are you
going to tell that administrator?

A T will describe the relationship. I will describe
the mistake I made, and describe the regret that I feel for

that mistake, and the fact that I've learned from it and I
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would never repeat it again.

0] Okay, how about a parent? Let's say you got a job
teaching and all of a sudden they discover, oh, my God, he
got revoked ten years ago for having an inappropriate
relationship with a student. How would you address the
parent?

A I would address it on a similar vein, I think.
That it was definitely a mistake on my part. It's the kind
of thing I did learn from. And they can trust me as a role
model and an adult, because it's not the kind of thing that
that would ever happen again.

Q Are there any particular areas in education you
want to get back into or --

A I would -- I love being an art teacher, so I -- 1
mean, especially a secondary art teacher. I would love to
go into that again. And I've never been an administrator
before, but since I have that degree, that's something I
would like to pursue in the future as well, if the
opportunity arose.

Q And I think Mr. Wade asked you, you have no
criminal convictions.

A That's correct, sir.

0 Haven't had any contacts with law enforcement
since your certificate got revoked?

A No, sir.
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Q I notice from your resumé, you've obviously moved
across the state of Nebraska, it appears. Is that accurate?
A That's correct. After my revocation in Alliance,

I moved to Omaha, Nebraska, and I was there a number of
years. And then I relocated to Grand Island, Nebraska, in
2008.

Q Is there a reason why you went to Omaha?

A I just ——- I'd lived there previously when I worked
on my master's. I liked the city and I thought there might
be some different job opportunities there and so forth.

Q And then after moving -- you moved from Omaha back

to Grand Island?

A That's correct.

Q And you've been living in Grand Island for how
long?

A Since -- it was either late July or early August

of 2008 is when I moved there.

Q And you're currently working for Walmart.
A ThHat's gorrect.
0 Are you involved in any community groups or

activities in Grand Island?

A Not at the moment, sir.

Q Besides working at Walmart, how do you spend your
time in Grand Island?

A I do a lot of reading. I read all sorts of books.
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I like taking walks, listening to music, working on my art
work, things of that nature.

Q And you indicated you've taken some courses in
education. Could you describe for us the courses you've
taken or the nature of them?

A Yes, sir. I took two courses -- online courses
through the University of Nebraska at Kearney. I took those
in -- they started in May, I believe, and ended in June.
One of them was a -- they're both post-graduate courses.
One of them was a curriculum planning course, and the other
one was a course on the principalship, and I got As in both
of those. And I enjoyed the classes. I think I learned
some things from them.

Q And you're aware to get a regular teaching
certificate, there are other college credit hours you're
going to need in order to get another regular certificate?

A Well, actually, that wasn't my understanding, Mr.
Halstead. And I have -- with your indulgence, Mr. Van Pelt,
I'd like to expand on this a little bit. This may take a
few minutes to answer.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Why don't you wait?

Do you think this is responsive to your question?
If it's not, I'll have him and Mr. Wade go into it.

MR. HALSTEAD: Well, let me ask the question

differently.
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Q (By Mr. Halstead) What do you believe you'll need
to do in order to get another standard teaching certificate?

A Well, as I answered Mr. Wade's question earlier, I
intend to meet all requirements that have been explained to
me by the Certification Office.

Q Okay, and what has been explained to you by the
Certification Office?

A Okay. I contacted the Certification Office
earlier this year. I believe it was in March. And I talked
to one of the women that works there. I believe she was a
certification analyst, but I didn't catch her name. She did
say that since I was revoked -- since the date of my
revocation, I would have until August 31°® of 2011 to finish
six hours of post-graduate educational administration
coursework to bring my certificate up to date.

Q Okay.

A And then I also talked to Patricia Rippe, who 1is
the certification officer for Peru State College. And I
actually have some documents here. I have a copy of an
e-mail from Patricia Rippe, who is the certification officer
at Peru State College, because Peru State was one of the
colleges I was looking at taking courses from, potentially.
I actually wound up going to UNK, of course, but Peru State
was in the hopper for a while. And she sent me an e-mail,

which I have a copy of, which I would be more than happy to
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enter into evidence, if that's possible -- that she noticed
that she -- she did the research and said the same thing as
the certification person that August 31° of 2011 would be
the date I would be able to complete six hours of
post-graduate educational coursework. And I also -- so I
went ahead and registered for these courses and I also have
a copy of a statement of accounts from the University of
Nebraska at Kearney, which is a bill, so to speak, and it
indicates that -- it's dated on April 28*, 2010, and it
indicates that I'd registered for those courses there.

And I'm sure what -- I'm not sure, but I think
what Mr. Halstead's referring to is Title 92, Chapter 21,
which states about the 15-hour requirement, but I think
since that didn't take effect until, I believe, May 11 of
2010. I had already been making a good faith effort to get
my certificate back under the six-hour requirement which
these documents show. I have the registration from Kearney
that shows that was April 28", which is well before May 11%
of 2010. I have the note from -- the e-mail from Patricia
Rippe, which states that was her interpretation, as well,
that I had until August 2011 to finish those six hours. And
I also called the Director of Certification, Dr. Kevin
Peters, very recently, last month on November 15", and he
even stated to me that I have until August 31°* of 2011 to

complete six hours of post-grad educational coursework. And
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he asked me if I knew I had to go through the Professional
Practices Commission to get that certificate back, and I
said, “Yes, sir, I know that, and I'm already filing --
filed the petition for that,” and he -- a quote from him

was, he said, “Then you're ahead of the game.”

Q So you think you've met all of the requirements
to ==
A It is my belief that I have, yes, sir.
Q Good enough. Do you have any intentions of taking

any other educational coursework or anything prior to
getting the certificate?

A At the present time, I have no plans for that,
sir.

Q Good enough. With respect to —-- is there any
place in Nebraska you're looking to get a teaching job?

A Well, I'm -- well, Mr. Halstead, I'm kind of not
thinking that far ahead. I'm just trying to take it one
step at a time. So, I think, to say I had my sights on any
community or any school in particular would be untrue.

Q But you'd like to get back into 7-12 art, if that
was possible?

A That would be -- yeah, that would be something I
would certainly be amenable to, yes, sir.

MR. HALSTEAD: I don't have any more questions.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Do any of the Commission
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members on my right have any questions of this witness?

(No response.)

Any on my left? Yes, ma'am. Oh, I'm sorry,
somebody over here? Go ahead.

COMMISSIONER SIDES: I was just going to ask, you
said you coached for three years. May I ask what you
coached?

THE WITNESS: Okay, when I was at Deshler, I was
an assistant track and field coach at the high school level,
and I believe I did that all three years I was at Deshler.
And also at Deshler, I was an assistant high school
volleyball coach for one year. And I was also junior high
boys' basketball coach for one year.

At Bloomfield, I was only there only one year as a
teacher and I coached freshman boys' basketball and I was
also an assistant coach for the varsity boys' basketball
team.

And at Alliance, I only coached, I believe, three
of the four years I was at Alliance. I don't think I
coached the first year there. But I coached middle school
track for three of the seasons I was in Alliance.

COMMISSIONER SIDES: Thank you.

THE WITNESS: You're welcome.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Any other questions on my

right?
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COMMISSIONER STAVEM: Can I just clarify from '96
to '997? Did I understand correctly that you were not
teaching during that time you were getting your master's?

THE WITNESS: Well, that's partially correct,
ma'am. I was substitute teaching from '97 to '99, so, for
part of that time -- '96, the end of '96, I was out of the
education field, yes, ma'am. But from '97 to '99, I did

some substitute teaching while I was working on my master's

degree.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Go ahead.

COMMISSIONER JOHNSON: You were talking about, you
were at several -- you've taught at several schools,
correct?

THE WITNESS: That's correct.

COMMISSIONER JOHNSON: Is there a reason, the
change in schools over those years?

THE WITNESS: I just felt it was, you know, each
place, I felt it was —- except for Alliance, of course, that
was where I was terminated, but I kind of just felt it was
time to move on. Like, Deshler, I left there and I moved to
Seattle, Washington. I'd always been intrigued with that
area. And I went out there from, like, I don't know, it was
either late May or early June of '96, and then late December
of '96, I moved back to Nebraska, actually. It was late

'96, early '97, I moved back to Nebraska. I moved to Omaha
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at that time. That's when I -- socon thereafter, I started
working on my master's. But, yeah, I liked Seattle and
stuff, and I was intrigued with that area, but I didn't have
much luck getting jobs out there in the education field or
otherwise. So, that's where I was there.

So I was at Deshler three years, then I went to
Seattle. Then I did the subbing while I worked on my
master's. And at Bloomfield, I was there a year. I liked
the school district to an extent, but it was kind of a
smaller town. I kind of wanted to try to get someplace
bigger. And then after that job that I had an opportunity
to go back to Alliance, which was my alma mater, so I really
was —-- appreciated the opportunity to get a chance there, so
that's why I went there.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Any other questions on my
right?

(No response.)

Any questions on my left? Yes, ma'am.

COMMISSIONER SHELTON: Mr. Lamm, what was your
past appraisal documents say about your ability to serve
students and the community of the school?

THE WITNESS: Well, that's a good question. At
most of the places I've been, I've gotten -- well, actually,
all of the places I've been, I've gotten fairly good

evaluations. There was a really glowing one I had from
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Alliance, actually, from my assistant principal there, Rick
Porter, that, you know, he said -- I'm kind of paraphrasing

this, but he said I was one of their most valuable staff

members and I was willing to do -- you know, I had to, like,
for instance, I had to pick up a course and like -- I think
one of the years I actually -- they eliminated my prep

period, like my free period, so I could take another period
of students because there were so many more students who
wanted to enroll in art. And I think -- he was my assistant
principal. I think he and my building principal really
appreciated that.

So, I think, all of my supervisors in the previous
schools would say that I'm a very good team player, but I'm
also, you know, a progressive thinker in my own right. And
I challenge students and I get along well with staff
members, get along well with community members. And in
Alliance, I also sponsored or coordinated a student-of-the-
week program where they, you know, recognize students in
different subject matters and put them in the newspaper and
so forth, and put pictures of them in the hallway. So I
coordinated that, and I also organized the Spring Arts
Festival, which is a neat event where students get to
display their artwork and parents and everyone else from the
community gets to come see it and that type of thing.

So, I think, most people would consider me a very




[image: image38.jpg]10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

33

versatile educator. I mean, I can coach, I can teach art,
and, hopefully, I can be an administrator someday as well.
I think it's the kind of thing where I've added a lot to
young people's lives, and I think most of the people I've
worked with, you know, almost all of them, hopefully, the
adults, like the teachers and administrators and so forth,
would consider me a pleasure to have worked with.

COMMISSIONER SHELTON: And since your revocation
and then your preparation to return back, what do you think
will be the most challenging piece in returning to
education?

THE WITNESS: That's a very good question. I
think, a little bit of what Mr. Halstead touched on earlier
is kind of rebuilding the trust, because there might be, you
know, if you typed my name into a search engine and it comes
up with a lot of negative action that was taken against my
certificate, that's frustrating on many levels, not only the
fact that it kind of has maybe cost me a few jobs in the
past, but also the fact that, you know, adults have access
to that, kids have access to that. It's the kind of thing
where rebuilding the trust again within the school and the
community might be an immediate challenge immediately at
first. But, I think, just, as far as becoming an educator,
you know, as far as me being rusty and so forth with art, I

don't think that's an issue at all, because I practice art,
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you know, I've worked on art in my own free time. And I
think my relation with people and my relationship with
students, I think I would pick up right where I left off as
far as being a good role model and being a good influence
and being just a positive person that can, you know, listen
to their problems and help them with issues and so forth.
And I think it's the kind of thing that once you get past
the initial, maybe a little bit of trust issues, I think
they would recognize me as what I was in the past, which is
a great educator.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Any other questions from any
Commission members?

COMMISSIONER STAVEM: I have one other question.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Sure.

COMMISSIONER STAVEM: On your list of past
positions, you had said that you were frustrated because you
didn't have an opportunity to serve students or to impact
education. Can you speak to what your position was with
Boys Town as an assistant family teacher?

THE WITNESS: Sure. That's actually kind of
a —— it's interesting you bring that up after I mentioned
the Internet business, because I was employed there for
roughly a week and a half. I never really got out of their
orientation class. They have a, I believe it's a two-week

orientation period at Boys Town. It's very thorough where
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they, you know, obviously brief you on all their procedures
and policies. I passed all their background checks,
presumably. I think they did a criminal background check
and a Child Abuse Registry check, i1f memory serves. Or, at
least, I filled out paperwork for those. And so I passed
all their tests. I had gone through roughly a week and a
half of their orientation, and then one day, right around
lunch time, one of the supervisors pulled me aside and said,
“Thatcher, can I speak to you for a minute?” And I said,
“Yes, sir.” So he pulled me into a room and he and another
woman that worked there confronted me about my teaching
certificate action that is published all over the Internet.
And they said, well, what happened is, I was supposed to be
an assistant family teacher, which is where I helped
this -- the house couple, which is a man and a woman who are
married. They supervise however many boys, I don't
remember, like four or five boys per house, whatever it is.
They supervise them, and the assistant family teacher comes
in and, like, kind of pinch hits, basically. Like, if they
were taking a weekend off to go to Colorado or so forth, I
would be the one that fills in and supervises those kids
around the clock.

So, what happened was, apparently the house parent
that I was going to be positioned with, he -- for whatever

reason, he was nosy or whatever, and he typed my name into a
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search engine and found that negative action taken against
my teaching certificate. So that, like I said, my
supervisor called me in to a private room and asked me about
that. And I was very forthright. I told him about why it
was revoked, the relationship and so forth, and things like
that. And they said, “Well, you're suspended for now until
we make a decision on this.” And then, I don't know, it was
a couple of days later, I got a letter in the mail. I
believe it was a certified letter, actually. And it said
that, you know, we don't think you're the caliber of Boys
Town with your moral standing or whatever and so forth.

But I just thought that was kind of ironic that I
lost that job over somebody typing my name into a search
engine when I passed all their background checks,
presumably, before I was even employed there. And I never
really got out of the orientation period. So that's -- but
I'm glad you brought that up, because that's one job,
actually, I know of that the Internet -- in a sense, the
Internet was the way that cost me that Jjob.

COMMISSIONER STAVEM: Thank you.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Any other questions by the
Commission members?

(No response.)

If not, Mr. Wade, you may redirect in response to

any of these matters.
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MR. WADE: I don't believe there would be any need
for redirect, but if the Commission members would prefer and
Mr. Halstead would prefer to see some of the -- or have into
evidence and have offered into evidence the documents to
which he referred, then I would be willing to provide those.
They would support the testimony.

MR. HALSTEAD: I think his testimony is his
testimony.

THE HEARING OFFICER: He'll have the chance to
recross.

MR. HALSTEAD: I don't have any need for the
documents. He's testified and explained it.

MR. WADE: Okay, I would have --

THE HEARING OFFICER: You have nothing further?

MR. WADE: Nothing further.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Halstead, do you have
any recross?

MR. HALSTEAD: I have none, Your Honor, thank you.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Very well, I think that
completes this witness.

Mr. Wade, do you have any other evidentiary
witnesses or any other exhibits?

MR. WADE: No, Your Honor, I do not.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Very well.

Mr. Halstead, do you have any evidence you wish
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to ==

MR. HALSTEAD: Do not, Your Honor.

THE HEARING OFFICER: If not, that completes the
evidentiary portion of this hearing and the parties may
close.

Mr. Wade, you may proceed with any closing
comments that you have.

MR. WADE: Thank you. I appreciate the
opportunity to represent Mr. Lamm. I truly do believe that
he has been very conscientious and very dedicated to the
goal of having his certificate reinstated. I believe he is
a truly remorseful and caring person that is and has been a
good part of the teaching profession and good member of the
teaching profession. I think it's clear that his heart is
with teaching, and I believe he has satisfied requirements.
He basically has said more than I can say in closing for Mr.
Lamm. I believe that it would be an injustice for me to try
to repeat or paraphrase what he's already said to the
Commission. So, with that, I have no further comments.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Halstead, do you have
any comments?

MR. HALSTEAD: I believe the Commission members
have evidence about what Mr. Lamm has been doing since he
had his certificate revoked and the steps he's taken in his

life. And so, we would submit the case to the Commission
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based on that.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Do any Commission members
have any questions of either attorney?

(No response.)

If not, I would ask the chair to close the
hearing.

CHAIRPERSON ANGLEMEYER: The hearing committee
will now adjourn and will consider the evidence. The
hearing committee's decision will be reduced to writing. A
copy of the hearing committee's findings, conclusions, and
decision will be furnished to the parties. If the decision
includes a recommendation to allow the petitioner to apply
for a new certificate, the findings, conclusions, and
recommendation will be presented to the State Board of
Education.

I declare this hearing adjourned at 9:45 a.m.

THE HEARING OFFICER: 1I'd like to say for the
record that that time is a half hour past the time that the
hearing was set in the public notice, thank you.

(Whereupon, the hearing was adjourned at 9:45 a.m.
to be reconvened after executive session and deliberation of
the evidence.)

(Back on the record 10:15 a.m.)

CHAIRPERSON MAHER: 1Is there a motion regarding

the Commission's recommendation on Case No. 10-127
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COMMISSIONER SHELTON: Yes. I move that the
Nebraska Professional Practices Commission adopts the
findings of facts and conclusions of law and recommend to
the State Board of Education that Thatcher Lamm be allowed
to apply for issuance of a public school teaching
certificate.

COMMISSIONER BECK: I'll second that.

CHAIRPERSON MAHER: It has been moved and seconded
to accept the findings of fact and the conclusions of law
and recommend the allowance of the pursuit of the
certificate. Is there discussion?

(No response.)

CHAIRPERSON MAHER: Will the clerk please call the
roll?

THE CLERK: Anglemeyer.

COMMISSIONER ANGLEMEYER: Yes.

THE CLERK: Beck.

COMMISSIONER BECK: Yes.

THE CLERK: Johnson.

COMMISSIONER JOHNSON: Yes.

THE CLERK: Kupper.

COMMISSIONER KUPPER: Yes.

THE CLERK: Maher.

CHAIRPERSON MAHER: Yes.

THE CLERK: Serfass.
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COMMISSIONER SERFASS:

THE CLERK: Shelton.

COMMISSIONER SHELTON:

THE CLERK: Sides.

Yes.

Yes.

COMMISSIONER SIDES: Yes.

THE CLERK: Stavem.

COMMISSIONER STAVEM:

THE CLERK: Strack.

COMMISSIONER STRACK:

Yes.

Yes.

CHAIRPERSON MAHER: Good luck.

MR. LAMM: Thank you.

(Whereupon, at 10:16 a.m.

the proceedings were concluded.)

on December 11,

2010,

41




[image: image47.jpg]BEFORE THE NEBRASKA PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES COMMISSION
STATE OF NEBRASKA

Thatcher Lamm

4039 Sandalwood Drive
Grand Island, NE 68803-1356
NPPC Case No. 10-12

Petitioner,
VS. NOTICE OF HEARING
Roger D. Breed, Ed.D.
Commissioner of Education
301 Centennial Mall South — 6" Floor
P.O. Box 94933
Lincoln, NE 68509-4933,

N N’ N N N N N N e N N N N N N N’

Respondent.

Petitioner and Respondent are hereby notified that a hearing on the Petition filed by
Thatcher Lamm on November 12, 2010, will be held in the Hearing Room, 6" Floor, Nebraska
State Office Building, 301 Centennial Mall South, Lincoln, Nebraska, on the 1™ day of
December, 2010, commencing at 9:15 a.m.

Commission members of the Nebraska Professional Practices Commission will hear and
consider the case.

Samuel Van Pelt, Route 1, Box 169, Hickman, Nebraska 68372 has been appointed legal
counsel to advise the chairperson in the performance of the chairperson’s duties.

L
<
Dated ;mm o, P2,0

Susan J. Anglemyer, Chairperson, Hearing Panel
NEBRASKA PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES COMMISSION

it oA

By KathiiVontz, Clerk of the Eo0mmission
NEBRASKA PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES COMMISSION




[image: image48.jpg]CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I hereby certify that a true and correct copy of the above Notice dated%—!/ 43,
2010, for Case Number 10-12, was mailed to Thatcher Lamm, Petitioner, and Rick Wade,

Attorney for the Petitioner, by U.S. Mail postage pl‘epdld and delivered by %
Halstead, Attorney for the Respondent, on this . day of -

2010, at the following addresses.

Thatcher Lamm Brian Halstead
Respondent Attorney for Petitioner
4039 Sandalwood Drive 301 Centennial Mall South
Grand Island, NE 68803-1356 Lincoln, NE 68509

Rick Wade

Counsel for Petitioner
605 South 14™ Street
Suite 220

Lincoln, NE 68508

;»/%77[

Kathi Vontz
Clerk of the Commission




[image: image49.jpg]BEFORE THE NEBRASKA PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES COMMISSION

STATE OF NEBRASKA
IN THE MATTER OF THE )
REINSTATEMENT OF: ) PPC Case No. 10-12
)
Thatcher Lamm )
4039 Sandalwood Drive ) ANSWER
Grand Island, NE 68803 )
)
Applicant. )

COMES NOW the Respondent, Roger Breed, Commissioner of Education, and for his
Answer to the Applicant’s Petition for Reinstatement, alleges as follows:

1, That the Respondent held two Nebraska certificates: The first being a standard
teaching certificate, endorsed in Art K-12, with an expiration date of August 31,
2005; the second being a standard administrative certificate, endorsed as Principal
7-12 and in Art K-12, with an expiration date of August 31, 2006.

2. That on November 4, 2005, the State Board of Education revoked the Applicant’s
Nebraska teaching and administrative certificates for five (5) years. A copy of the
Final Order of the State Board of Education is attached and marked as exhibit
“A”, and by this reference incorporated herein.

WHEREFORE, the Respondent requests that the Commission hold a hearing in this

matter, and make a recommendation to the State Board of Education as may be warranted by the

evidence at such hearing,
.

CRoferD. Breed, Ed.D.

Commissioner of Education




[image: image50.jpg]CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I hereby certify that a copy of the above Answer was mailed to the parties of record,

Al
postage prepaid, this Z day of November 2010.

Brian L. alstead #18077
General Counsel
Nebraska Department of Education



[image: image51.jpg]BEFORE THE STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION
STATE OF NEBRASKA
Douglas D. Christensen NDE Case No. 05-27
Commissioner of Education
301 Centennial Mall South
Lincoin, NE 68509,

Petitioner,
FINAL ORDER
V.

Thatcher Lamm
6923 Wright Plaza N-4
Omaha, NE 68106,

Respondent.

N N Nt N N N N Nt S M et e Nt Nt i’

This matter came before the State Board of Education ("State Board"), Lincoln,
Nebraska, on November 4, 2005, upon the recommendation of the Nebraska Professional
Practices Commission (“NPPC”) that both public school certificates of the Respondent,
Thatcher Lamm, be revoked for a period of five (5) years. The parties were notified of the
State Board's consideration in this matter. Appearing before the State Board were Kathi
Vontz, NPPC Clerk, and Brian Halstead, General Counsel, who presented a statement on
behalf of the Commissioner. The Respondent did not appear.

The record of the NPPC proceeding, containing the “Findings of FFact, Conclusions of
Law, and Recommendation of the Commission,” all of the pleadings, exhibits, and a written
transcript of the NPPC hearing, was received by the State Board into evidence as “Exhibit 1.”

The Notice of Disposition and the certified return receipt were received into evidence as




[image: image52.jpg]“Exhibit 2.7 Upon its independent review of the entite record, the State Board finds,
concludes, and orders as follows:

1. The State Board has jurisdiction in this case pursuant to Neb. Rev. Btat. Section
79-866 (Reissue 2003);

2. The Petitionar is Douglas D. Christensen, Commissioner of Education, 301
Centennial Mall South, P.O. Box 94933, Lincoln, NE 685098, The Respondent holds two
Nebraska public school certificates 2152, (1) standard certificate with an
endorsement in Art K-12 with an expiration date of August 31, 2005, and (2) standard
administrative certificate with an endorsement as Principal 7-12 and Art K-12, with an
expiration date of August 31, 2006,

3, The Respondent was employed as an artteacher by the Alliance Public Schools
until the Alliance Board of Education, after a hearing in the matter, voted on December 18,
2004, to cancel the Respondent's employment contract with the district;

4, During the 2001-2002 school year, the Respondent used his position at the
school to develop a personal relationship with a female student that resulted in the
Respondent having sexual intercourse with the student one day after the student graduated
from the school in May 2002;

. The Respondent has violated Neb. Rev. Stat. § 79-866(2) (Reissue 2003)
(“comrmission of an immoral act”) and Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 27,
Section 004.04E (effective date: December 25, 1989)("the educator. . . shall not commitany
actof moral turpitude . . ."); Section 004.02E (same effective date) (“the educator . . . shallnot

exploit professional relationships with students, colleagues, parents, school patrons, or school

N



[image: image53.jpg]board members for personal gain ot private advantage”); Section 004.03C (same effective
date) (“the educator . . . shall make reasonable effort to protect the student frorm conditions
which interfere with the learming process or are harmful to health or safety”); Section 004.04C
(same effective date) (“the educator. . . shall neither offer nor accept gifts or favors that will
impair professional judgment”); and Section 005,090 (same effective date) ("Educators . ..
shall provide leadership and direction for others by appropriate example),

8. By a preponderance of the evidence, just cause exists pursuant to Neb. Rev.
Stat. § 79-866(2) (Reissue 2003) to revoke Respondent’s certificate for a period of five (5)
years;

7. The public school certificates of Thatcher Lamm, number 2152,
(1) standard teaching certificate with an endorsement in Art K-12, with an expiration date of
August 31, 2005, and (2) standard administrative certificate with an endorsement as Principal
7-12 and Art K-12, with an expiration date of August 31, 2006, shall be revoked for a period
of five (5) years beginning this date.

Dated this 7 /’k day of November, 2005.

STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

BY: &TZWJZ 7/%}/"«1 e,

Fred Meyer, President
State Board of Education




[image: image54.jpg]The vote by the State Board of Education to approve the Final Order in Case No.
05-27, on November 4, 2005, was _8 __in favor, _0___ against, 0 abstaining, and
0 absent. Individual State Board members voted as follows:

IN FAVOR: F. Meyer, K. Imes, R. Bvnen, A. Mactier, J. Scheer, G. Woods Harris,
P. Timm, J. Higgins

AGAINST:

ABSTAINING:

ABSENT:

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

The undersigned hereby certifies thata copy of the foregoing Final Order was served
upon Thatcher Lamm, 6923 Wright Plaza N-4, Omaha, NE 68108, via United States mail, and
upon Brian Halstead, General Counsel, Nebraska Department of Education, 301 Centennial

Mall South, Lincoln, NE 68509, via interoffice mail, all on this é{% /jday of November, 2005.

Bunda 5Did)

49-376-21



[image: image55.jpg]BEFORE THE NEBRASKA PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES COMMISSION.
STATE OF NEBRASKA FILED
IN THE MATTER OF THE )  CaseNo./¢/ L NOV ¢
REINSTATEMENT OF ) s
) PETITIONFOR b0 |
THATCHER LAMM ) REINSTATEMENTPRAGTIGES GOMMSSION |
4039 Sandalwood Drive ) ‘
Grand Island, Nebraska 68803-1356 )

The undersigned Petitioner for reinstatement of a revoked Nebraska public
teaching certificate alleges:
1. Petitioner was a holder of a Nebraska Teaching Certificate, Type 1, Rank
B, Level 7, endorsed in Art, Level 7, and Principal, Level 6, and was issued on 6/4/99 and was
valid when issued from 5/1/99 through 8/31/06. Petitioner’s social security number is 505-02-
2152.
£, The final decision of Nebraska State Board of Education was to revoke
Petitioner’s teaching certificate for a period of five years beginning on November 4, 2005. That
decision was contained in the Final Order of the Board of Education, NDE Case No. 05-27.
3. Since the date of revocation, Petitioner has been employed as set forth on
Exhibit “A” which is attached hereto and incorporated herein by this reference.
4. The witnesses who may testify on my behalf at the hearing include:
Thatcher Lamm
4039 Sandalwood Drive
Grand Island, Nebraska 68803-1356
(308) 384-1305
5. Petitioner has fully complied with the Order of Revocation. He will not in
the future engage in any practice which is listed in the statutes as grounds for revocation or

suspension of a certificate. He is familiar with the criteria of professional practices adopted

pursuant to Neb. Rev. Stat. § 79-1282.



[image: image56.jpg]WHEREFORE, Petitioner requests that the Nebraska Professional Practices

Commission recommend to the State Board of Education reinstatement of Petitioner’s Nebraska

Teaching Certificate.

Petitioner affirms the statements in this Petition are true, correct, and complete to

the best of his knowledge and belief.
!_,L
Dated this /A 7 day of November, 2010.

THATCHER LAMM, Petitioner,

BY: McGUIRE and NORBY
His Attorneys
605 South 14th Street
Suite 220
Lincoln, Nebraska 68508

By //,.« i //77/

ick G. Wade (#17820)
One of Said Attorneys

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

The undersigned hereby certifies that a copy of the foregoing Petition for
Reinstatement was served upon Roger D. Breed, Ed.D., Commissioner of Education, by regular,
United States Mail, postage prepaid, at the following addr ﬁ§s 301 Centennial Mall South, P.O.
Box 94933, Lincoln, Nebraska 68509-4933, onthe /A '" day of November, 2010.

///‘A, Cé / .4
Rick G. Wade
Attorney for Petitioner

Ve



[image: image57.jpg]Employment History during Revocation Period

3/2009- - Present:

8/2008- - 1/2009:

4/2008- - 8/2008:

3/2008- - 4/2008:

1/2008- - 2/2008:

1/2008- - 1/2008:

7/2007- - 1/2008:

3/2007- - 7/2007:

12/2006- - 3/2007:

12/2006- - 12/2006:

9/2006- - 10/2006:

8/2006- - 9/2006:

6/2006- - 6/2006:

3/2005- - 4/2006:

Thatcher Lamm

Wal-Mart Stores, Inc./2250 N. Diers Ave./Grand Island, NE 68803

Grocery Sales Associate - (308) 381-0333

Holiday Inn/7838 S. US Hwy. 281/Grand Island, NE 68803
Banquet & Conference Set-Up - (308) 384-7770

Seeking employment.

Pizza Hut/13838 R Plaza/Omaha, NE 68144
Assistant Manager - (402) 895-7177

OfficeMax/7849 Towne Center Pkwy./Papillion, NE 68046
Customer Service - (402) 597-8701

Boys Town/14100 Crawford St./Boys Town, NE 68010
Assistant Family Teacher - (402) 498-1776

Seeking employment.

Wal-Mart Stores, Inc./8525 S. 71 Plaza/Papillion, NE 68157
Assistant Manager - (402) 597-8977

Seeking employment.

Panera Bread/3219 Oakview Dr./Omaha, NE 68144
Customer Service - (402) 333-3633

Coverall Cleaning Concepts/11725 Arbor St./Omaha, NE 68144
Sales Representative - (402) 344-7774

American Eagle Outfitters/Oakview Mall/Omaha, NE
Stock Associate - (402) 334-9334

Oriental Trading Company/4206 S. 108 St./Omaha, NE 68137
Warehouse Order Puller - (402) 596-2560

Old Navy/3123 Oakview Dr./Omaha, NE 68144
Customer Service & Logistics - (402) 334-6257

EXHIBIT “A”

/!



[image: image58.jpg]NEBRASKA DEPARTMENT
OF EDUCATION

RULE 27

REGULATIONS AND STANDARDS FOR
PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES CRITERIA

TITLE 92, NEBRASKA ADMINISTRATIVE CODE,
CHAPTER 27

EFFECTIVE DATE
November 12, 2003
(REVISED)

State of Nebraska

Department of Education

301 Centennial Mall South
Lincoln, Nebraska 68509
Douglas D. Christensen, Ph.D. [<};
Commissioner




[image: image59.jpg]NEBRASKA PROFESSIONAL
PRACTICES COMMISSION

TITLE 95, NEBRASKA ADMINISTRATIVE CODE,
CHAPTER 2

REGULATIONS CONCERNING TEACHER AND
ADMINISTRATOR CERTIFICATE REINSTATEMENT

Effective Date
October 30, 1993




[image: image60.jpg]To Whom This May Concern,

| have known Thatcher for approximately 2 years. During this time he has shown that he is a very honest
and reliable individual. Thatcher strives to accomplish the daily tasks that are laid out before him without
putting off until tomorrow. This not only shows that he can be highly productive but also very trustworthy.
Along with holding his integrity high he has also shown that he can get along with anyone. It has been a
great pleasure to know Thatcher.

Jerry Shears
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